Minutes – Village of Grand Manan – Regular Council Meeting –11/05/07
Cont’d:


Village Of Grand Manan

Regular Council Meeting

Grand Manan Boys & Girls Club

November 5, 2007 – 7:30 pm
Calling to Order:

Mayor Greene called this meeting to order at 7:30pm.

Attendance:
Mayor Dennis Greene, Deputy Mayor Robert Moses, Councillors Philman Green, Peter Wilcox, Darcy Russell, Wayne Sturgeon, Sherman Ross, Michael O’Neill, Acting Chief Administrative Officer Jeanne Moses, Acting Clerk Natalie Pennell, Treasurer Raima Green, Corp Andy Cook, Kirk Cheney, Bailey Small, Beth Ann Patton, 2 GMTV Workers, 2 members of the public. 

Prayer:
Councillor Wilcox offered prayer over Council and this meeting.

Opening Remarks:
Mayor Greene welcomed everyone and reminded them that the Remembrance Day service will be held at the Grand Manan Community School in the Great Hall. Remember the vets and the great sacrifice that they made and are still making in Afghanistan. There were two events last month, the 1st Island Fisherman’s expo and Fisherman’s Appreciation Day. They were both a success. 
Just a reminder that Saturday November 10th is the Grand opening of Home Hardware Furniture. Mayor Greene also wanted to remind people how important having your civic number in its proper place is especially with the new 911 number system in place. Please remember to keep Councillor Dagget in your prayers.   
Disclosure of Conflict of Interest:

Acting CAO Jeanne Moses declared conflict on item 15.7.b.


Deputy Mayor Moses declared conflict in item 15.7.b


Acting Clerk Natalie Pennell declared conflict in item 15.7.a


Councillor Russell declared conflict on items 15.1 and 15.2

Adoption of Minutes:

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses to accept the minutes of October 1, 2007. 

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-243
Additions to Agenda:
Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Wilcox that that we add 19.1 to closed session, and change it to item 15.8.
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-244

Moved by Councillor Russell, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to move item 13.6 to item 11.4.
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-245

RCMP Report:
Corporal Andy Cook read the RCMP report. 

Business Arising From Minutes:
Financing for MRIF-

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Green that the Municipality of Grand Manan submit to the Municipal Borrowing Board an application for authorization to borrow for a capital expense for the following term and amount:

Purpose





Amount
     Term


Recreation and Culture Services



MRIF





$2.2 Million
     20 Years

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-246

Municipal Capital Borrowing Board-

We have received notice from the Municipal Capital Borrowing Board that our request for authorization to borrow an amount of $150,000 has been tabled pending receipt of confirmation of conformance with section 6(1) of the Municipal Capital Borrowing Act. Acting CAO Moses has responded to this letter and we are awaiting their decision.
Old Business:

Tax Rebates for Seniors-

Moved by Councillor Russell, seconded by Councillor Ross that we deal with the seniors rebate issue.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-247

Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor Russell that we send the following resolution to UMNB Zone 4 “That,

Whereas: Many low income senior citizens of the province of New Brunswick are greatly suffering from the escalating property assessments of their non improved homes, and 

Whereas: the Municipalities act under 90.01(4) forbids Municipalities from issuing rebates to any groups or individuals,

Therefore, be it resolved, That: the province allow Municipalities to issue rebates to low income seniors to help those seniors cope with the increasing property assessments of their non improved homes.”

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-248

Ten Minute Open Session:

No One wished to speak at this time.

Delegations and/or Special Speakers:
GMCS Student-

Bailey Small and Beth Ann Patton students from GMCS, spoke to Council regarding some of the programs that are being offered this year at the school. Also mentioned some fund raising campaigns that they have going on at the school.   
      Sharon Ingalls:
Sharon Ingalls could not make it so Mayor Greene just reminded everyone about the importance of having your civic numbers in the proper place for the new 911 system.
Kirk Cheney on behalf of the Rink-

Kirk Cheney spoke to Council regarding the money that is donated and raised for the expansion. The Rink Committee is looking for a motion form Council to start a trust fund for the money raised for the Rink to go towards the Rink. 
Mayor Greene thanked Kirk Cheney for coming and that they will take what he had to say under consideration. Mayor Greene reviewed the procedural by law and any information that is presented cannot be voted on tonight, so it will have to be taken under consideration at another meeting.
Nurse training for Methadone Clinic-
Karen Thomas spoke to Council regarding Methadone, and the current situation on Grand Manan. She informed Council that Grand Manan will never have a Methadone Clinic that they will continue to travel to Saint John. There are currently only 6 people from Grand Manan in the program right now.

Correspondence:
Letter from Arthur Brown-
Council has received a letter from Arthur Brown concerning an incident that occurred during the Thanksgiving Day Weekend regarding the ferry. Mayor Greene read letter as requested. This letter has been discussed at the Transportation Committee meeting.
Letter from Claire Foster-

Council has received a letter from Claire Foster regarding the new Infrastructure. Mayor Greene read letter as requested.
New Brunswick EMS-

Information about the new province wide Ambulance System is now available, it is available at The Village office. 
Response from Grand Manan Fisherman’s Association-

Council has received a response from the GMFA concerning the letter that Council sent supporting the Benson Aquaculture request regarding Cheney’s Head. The letter attached reviews there concerns regarding this issue.
Seal Cove Harbour Development-

The technical review committee (TRC) has reviewed the EIA Registration documents for the proposed Seal Cove Harbour Development project in Seal Cove. They have included a list of questions/concerns that was generated from the review.

Tree of Hope Campaign-

The Village has been contacted regarding the Tree of Hope campaign. This year’s theme is “Let’s celebrate life together”, they are inviting Council to continue in the tradition of charity by organizing fundraising activities within our municipality.  

Federation of Canadian Municipalities Sustainable Community Awards-

The 2008 FCM-CH2M Hill Sustainable Community Awards celebrate excellence in sustainable community development by highlighting the best municipal projects that link economic, social and environmental goals. Awards submissions must be received by Tuesday November 20, 2007. Winners will be recognized through the 3rd annual Sustainable Community Awards Video. 

NB Crime Stoppers-

Council has received a copy of the 6th Annual “Crime Stoppers Awareness Guide” along with a certificate of Appreciation acknowledging the endorsement that was made last year. They will be contacting the Village in January requesting a renewed support for the 2008 project. 
New Business:
Fire Department Honorarium-
Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses to release the remainder of Chief Colin Bagley’s honorarium for the amount of $2000.00, Deputy Chief Phillip Brown’s honorarium for the amount of $3000.00, Training Officers Derald Shepherd, and Wilfred McGuire’s honorarium for $1400.00 each, and the firemen’s honorarium in the amount of $9000.00 to the Firemen’s Club for further delegation of the funds.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-249
(Mr. Colin Bagley had previously received $1000.00 of his honorarium at his request.)
Christmas Streetlight Decorations- 
Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor Wilcox that if Mr Benson quote is within reason from last years cost of putting up the Christmas lights that we accept his quote to put up the Christmas lights.   

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-250
Christmas Dinner for Council and Staff-
Staff should pick a couple of dates and look at a few menus to have a few choices for Council to consider.  
 Christmas Holiday-
Moved by Councillor Wilcox, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to give office staff Christmas Week off. 
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-251
Coverage for the C&D Site-

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to direct staff to get a price quote on 50 loads of cover material from each company to stock pile for future years. 
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-252
NB Official Vacation Planner-

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to table this item to include in the budget plan. 
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-253
Boys and Girls Club Telethon-

Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor Wilcox to donate $1500.00 to the Boys and Girls Club telethon. 

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-254
The South West Solid Waste Commission-
Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to accept the draft budget. 
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-255
Request for Street Lights-

Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor Ross to put a street light on King Street as requested in letter, between Teddy Frost and David Martins property. 

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-256

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councilor Wilcox to install a street light halfway between Marsh Landing Road and Middleton Road. 
 Motion Unanimously Carried 07-257
Charlotte County Cancer-
Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Sturgeon to pass this item over to the Finance Committee.
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-258
Canadian Diabetes Association-

Moved by Councillor Russell to read the attached proclamation for World Diabetes Day. 
No Seconder 07-259 
Estimate on repairs to Trailer-

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to declare the trailer that is broke down surplus and ready for disposal.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-260

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses that we direct staff to prepare tender for a new walking floor trailer for Transfer Station as soon as possible.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-261
New Brunswick Association of Fire Chiefs-

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor Green that we purchase a 10th page business card size ad. 
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-262
     New equipment for Airport-

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses to direct Acting CAO Moses to go ahead to the next step in upgrading the GPS system at the airport. 

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-263
Canadian Association of Municipal Administrators-

Moved by Councillor Sturgeon, seconded by Councillor Ross that we table this item until next month.
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-264
Elected Representative on Board of Directors-

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor Russell that we table this item until we get more information.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-265
Approval to Pay the Following Invoices:

Safety Source


Fire Department


$2,012.10
Moved by Councillor Wilcox, seconded by Councillor O’Neill to pay the invoices as
 read.
Motion Unanimously Carried 07-266
Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor Wilcox to move to closed session.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-267

The meeting adjourned into closed session at 9:06pm

This meeting was called back to order at 9:55pm

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses to carry on after 10:00pm.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-268
Closed Session:

Airport Tender-

Moved by Deputy Mayor Moses, seconded by Councillor O’Neill that Council accept the recommendation from the Airport and properties committee that the tender for the Airport snow removal go to Dutchman Contracting.  

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-269
Solid Waste-

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Deputy Mayor Moses that council accept the recommendation from the Solid Waste Committee to go into negotiations with Manan Waste Management for operation of the Transfer Station.  

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-270

Councillor Russell did not vote on Motion 07-269 or Motion 07-270
Rental of Office Space in North Head Building-

We will contact the tenant and if they want to renew then it will be approved.
Dark Harbour-


We will continue with proceedings with Public Works Canada.

Keepers house at the Whistle-
Still an ongoing issue, we have contacted them to let them know that we are interested and are waiting to hear back from Public Works Canada.

Letter from Public Safety-


We will get a letter back to Public Safety asking for more information.
Discussion on Pubic Meeting-


Was a house keeping item and no action was taken at this time was just information.
Natalie Pennell left the meeting at 9:59pm.

Personnel Item-

Natalie Pennell-

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Sturgeon that we keep Natalie on for the rest of the time allotted to her, and because she is doing such a good job that we give her a $500.00 bonus for Christmas.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-271
      Natalie Pennell returned to the meeting at 10:01 pm.
      Jeanne Moses and Deputy Mayor Moses left the meeting at 10:01pm
Jeanne Moses-

Moved by Councillor O’Neill, seconded by Councillor Wilcox that we extend to Jeanne the job of CAO with an increase of salary to $42,000 per year and that she be put on full time.

Motion Defeated 07-272
Yes Votes: Councillor’s Mike O’Neill and Peter Wilcox.

No Votes: Councillor’s Philman Green, Wayne Sturgeon, Sherman Ross, and Darcy Russell.  

Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor O’Neill that we extend her probationary period for three months.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-273

     Jeanne Moses returned to the meeting at 10:07, Deputy Mayor Moses did not return.
Seminars: 

32nd AMANB Annual Conference-

The Association of Municipal Administrators of NB will be held from May 21 to 23, 2008 in St. Andrews, NB.
NB Safety Council Inc. 2008 Symposium on Safety-

Taking place in Saint John from April 3-4, 2008.
Next Meetings:
Public Meeting-

Grand Manan Community School-Great Hall

November 6, 2007-6:00pm

Recreation Committee-

Village Office 

November 8, 2007- 7:30pm

Regular Council Meeting-

Grand Manan Boys and Girls Club

December 3, 2007 – 7:30pm
Moved by Councillor Green, seconded by Councillor Wilcox to adjourn.

Motion Unanimously Carried 07-274
This meeting was adjourned at 10:09pm.

Mayor: ___________________________

Clerk: ____________________________
Approved: ________________________
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